

New York State Office of the State Comptroller Thomas P. DiNapoli

Division of State Government Accountability

Collection and Use of the Motor Vehicle Law Enforcement Fee

Department of Financial Services Division of Criminal Justice Services Division of State Police



Executive Summary

Purpose

To determine whether the Department of Financial Services (Department) has collected, accounted for and distributed all Fee revenue due to the State and whether the Division of Criminal Justice Services (Division) and the Division of State Police (State Police) have ensured that such revenue was spent appropriately. The audit covers from April 1, 2008 through March 31, 2012.

Background

New York State collects the Motor Vehicle Law Enforcement Fee (Fee) on each automobile insured in the State. The Fee is collected by the insurance companies and remitted to the Department. Between April 2008 and March 2012, insurance carriers remitted \$384.8 million to the Department. About \$18.8 million was deposited into a fund for the Division and the remaining \$366 million was deposited into a fund for the State Police. The Division funds grants to assist law enforcement agencies such as police departments and district attorney's offices to combat motor vehicle theft and insurance fraud. The State Police uses Fee revenue to fund its Auto Theft Unit (ATU) and to detect and reduce motor vehicle theft and insurance fraud.

Key Findings

- The Department properly collected, accounted for and distributed Fee revenue. However, the Department could better ensure that all Fees are remitted by the insurance companies.
- Division employees visit grantees to monitor how they are using funds, but do not review documentation supporting payment requests and reported performance measures. The Division has completed only seven audits of seven grantees and as of March 2012, the last one was done in October 2008.
- Despite the growth in Fee monies collected, the ATU is not fully staffed and since 2008 the unit has not purchased any new equipment. According to the State Police Annual Motor Vehicle Enforcement Reports, ATU has done fewer investigations resulting in fewer arrests and the recovery of fewer stolen vehicles over the period January 1, 2008 to December 31, 2011.

Key Recommendations

- The Division should train and require Office staff to verify source documents when they visit grantees to confirm expenses and verify performance measures.
- The State Police should ensure that Fee revenue in the allocation plan is used for the stated purpose and changes to the plan and the reason why are documented.

Other Related Audits/Reports of Interest

<u>Division of State Police, Division of Criminal Justice Services and Insurance Department:</u>
<u>Administration of the Motor Vehicle Law Enforcement Fee (2003-S-19)</u>

State of New York Office of the State Comptroller

Division of State Government Accountability

Mr. Benjamin M. Lawsky Superintendent Department of Financial Services One State Street New York, NY 10004-1511 Mr. Joseph D'Amico Superintendent Division of State Police Building 22 1220 Washington Avenue Albany, NY 12226-2252

Mr. Michael C. Green Executive Deputy Commissioner Division of Criminal Justice Services 4 Tower Place Albany, NY 12203

Dear Superintendents Lawsky and D'Amico and Executive Deputy Commissioner Green:

The Office of the State Comptroller is committed to helping State agencies, public authorities and local government agencies manage government resources efficiently and effectively and, by so doing, providing accountability for tax dollars spent to support government operations. The Comptroller oversees the fiscal affairs of State agencies, public authorities and local government agencies, as well as their compliance with relevant statutes and their observance of good business practices. This fiscal oversight is accomplished, in part, through our audits, which identify opportunities for improving operations. Audits can also identify strategies for reducing costs and strengthening controls that are intended to safeguard assets.

Following is a report of our audit of Department of Financial Services, Division of Criminal Justice Services and Division of State Police entitled *Collection and Use of the Motor Vehicle Law Enforcement Fee.* This audit was performed pursuant to the State Comptroller's authority under Article V, Section 1 of the State Constitution and Article II, Section 8 of the State Finance Law.

This audit's results and recommendations are resources for you to use in effectively managing your operations and in meeting the expectations of taxpayers. If you have any questions about this report, please feel free to contact us.

Respectfully submitted,

Office of the State Comptroller
Division of State Government Accountability

Table of Contents

Background	4
Audit Findings and Recommendations	6
Collection of the Fee by the Department	6
Recommendations	6
Monitoring Grants Awarded by the Division	7
Recommendations	7
Expenditures by State Police	8
Recommendations	8
Audit Scope and Methodology	9
Authority	10
Reporting Requirements	10
Contributors to This Report	11
Agency Comments - Department of Financial Services	12
Agency Comments - Division of Criminal Justice Services	16
Agency Comments - Division of State Police	18
State Comptroller's Comments	20

State Government Accountability Contact Information:

Audit Director: Carmen Maldonado

Phone: (212) 417-5200

Email: StateGovernmentAccountability@osc.state.ny.us

Address:

Office of the State Comptroller

Division of State Government Accountability

110 State Street, 11th Floor

Albany, NY 12236

This report is also available on our website at: www.osc.state.ny.us

Background

Chapter 55 of the Laws of 1992 enacted the New York State Motor Vehicle Law Enforcement Fee. The Fee pertains to vehicles registered to operate on public roadways in the State. (Some vehicles such as motor cycles and specialty vehicles are excluded.) The Fee is reflected in the cost of motor vehicle insurance policies and is collected by insurance companies when customers pay premiums. On a monthly basis, insurance companies remit the Fee to the Department of Financial Services (Department). The Fee was initially set at \$1 per year per registered vehicle and then increased in 2003 to \$5 and in 2009 to \$10 per year. The Fee is \$5 if the insurance policy is for six months or less.

In 1994, the State enacted Article 36-A of the Executive Law to establish the New York Motor Vehicle Theft and Insurance Fund Prevention Demonstration Program (Program). The Program uses Fee revenue to reduce motor vehicle theft and insurance fraud. The Department is required to take steps to ensure that insurance company rates are reduced to reflect Program savings. In addition, the Department has authority to audit insurance companies. The Department uses the standards set by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners when conducting such audits.

Under the Program, each year the first \$4.7 million in Fee revenue goes to the Division of Criminal Justice Services (Division) and the remaining revenue goes to the Division of State Police (State Police). In addition, Article 6 of the State Finance Law directs the State Police to spend the first \$9.1 million of Fee revenue on operating expenses including, but not limited to, costs related to reducing auto theft and insurance fraud. Any additional amounts available can be used for State Police operating expenses. The Division and the State Police maintain funds to account for their respective Fee revenue. The State Division of the Budget must provide approval for the Division and the State Police to expend monies from these funds. For State fiscal years 2008-09 through 2011-12, Fees collected and deposited with the Division and with State Police total \$384,820,412 as shown in the following table.

	Amount of Fees Deposited		
State Fiscal		State Police	Total Fees
Year	Division Fund	Fund	Deposited
2008-09	\$4,700,000	\$57,417,174	\$62,117,174
2009-10	4,700,000	79,998,418	84,698,418
2010-11	4,700,000	114,557,853	119,257,853
2011-12	4,700,000	114,046,967	118,746,967
Total	\$18,800,000	\$366,020,412	\$384,820,412

The Division uses Fee revenue to provide grants to law enforcement agencies such as local police departments and district attorneys' offices. These entities use the funds to assist their efforts in combating motor vehicle theft and insurance fraud. The Division awards the grants based on various factors, including the frequency of motor vehicle theft and insurance fraud in the grantees'

geographic area. According to the Division, \$18,064,691 was spent on awards to grantees for the period April 1, 2008 to March 31, 2012 and \$698,733 was spent on Program administration over this period. The Division's Office of Program Development and Funding (Office) oversees the Program. The Office reviews grantee quarterly reports showing the fiscal status of the grants and the progress achieved against performance measures specified in grant contracts. Office staff also conducts site visits at the grantees to augment the review of reports.

Each year, the State Police must develop a spending plan for the \$9.1 million. Over the three year period ended March 31, 2012, the State Police allocated only \$9.6 million to its Auto Theft Unit (ATU). The ATU is the lead State entity for detecting and reducing motor vehicle theft and insurance fraud in the State. In addition, the ATU supports law enforcement efforts and local and county police agencies by responding to requests for assistance in undercover work, developing cases and training. The ATU has six offices located throughout the State and has 20 authorized full time investigators. In the State fiscal year ended March 31, 2012, the ATU used about \$2.2 million of Fee revenue for personal services to support the New York State Police Information Network (NYSPIN) which the State Police views as a critical tool for detection and reduction of auto theft. Annually, the Superintendent of the State Police must provide a report to the Governor showing the results of its auto theft prevention activities. The report shows the funds allocated for this purpose; the number of employees assigned; and the numbers of resulting arrests, convictions, and vehicles recovered.

The State's enacted budget for 2012-13 provided authority for the Division of the Budget to transfer \$64.8 million from the Motor Vehicle Theft and Insurance Fraud Prevention Fund, which receives funds from the Fee, to the General Fund. Any funds transferred under such authority are intended to be used for state operations purposes of the State Police. Tracking the use of such funds for anti-theft programs or other specific purposes will be difficult, as a result of such transfers.

Audit Findings and Recommendations

Collection of the Fee by the Department

One risk that the Department must protect against is the underreporting of Fees from insurance companies. To address this risk, the Department primarily relies on the following:

- annual reports submitted and certified by the insurance companies,
- independent audit reports received from each insurance company, and
- analyses comparing monthly insurance company reports to insurance company annual reports.

Department officials explained that there is no authoritative, independent source to help them verify underreporting of amounts due. In addition, they stated that there is no allocation of Fee revenue that supports the cost of verification of reporting. However, there is still some opportunity for improvement. For example, the Department compared the annual 2010 reporting of Fee revenue for a sample of 90 insurance companies to the monthly 2010 reporting for these companies and identified variances of at least 10 percent for 11 companies. While each company provided an explanation for the variance, the Department did not require the companies to provide supporting analyses demonstrating that the correct Fee revenues were collected. Moreover, when we selected a sample of 100 companies for review of their 2010 or 2011 reporting, we found 24 with variances of at least 10 percent between the annual report totals of Fee collections and the sum of monthly reporting. These error rates further support the need for requesting insurance companies to provide supporting analyses when the sum of monthly Fee reporting for a given year varies substantially from the totals for the comparable annual reporting.

Also, we analyzed the annual Fee revenue for 401 companies that submitted Fee revenue between April 1, 2008 and March 31, 2012. We found 50 companies whose Fee revenue was less than a prior year submission by at least \$5,000 and 50 percent. For example, one company submitted approximately \$1.1 million in Fees for 2009-10, but no Fees in 2010-11. Another company submitted over \$811,000 in 2010-11, but only \$103,655 in 2011-12. Also, we noted that 12 companies sold approximately \$10.3 million of motor vehicle insurance in 2011, but did not submit any Fee revenue for this period. We conclude that the Department ought to perform tests such as these and then obtain supporting analysis and documentation that reasonably assures that insurance companies are correctly reporting and remitting Fee collections.

Recommendations

To the Department:

1. Perform additional analytical tests such as the ones discussed in the report to determine whether insurance companies are correctly identifying, reporting and submitting Fee revenue. Follow up by requiring appropriate documentation to support any explanation provided for

exceptions that have been noted.

2. The recommendation has been deleted.

Monitoring Grants Awarded by the Division

While the Division's Office for Program Development and Funding (Office) does visit grantees and does review reports to assess fiscal activity and performance results, there generally is no verification that the reported information agrees with supporting documentation at the grantee level. When we visited seven grantees, we found two that were not complying with requirements regarding recording employee time spent working on grants. One grantee employee worked on both grant and non grant activities but did not track time spent on each. While the grantee recorded \$105,251 of the total salary of \$186,866 earned over three program years as pertaining to the Division grant, there was no documentation to substantiate that this was accurate. At another grantee entity, 100 percent of an employee's salary of \$194,697 for three program years was included in the Division grant even though the employee reportedly worked to some extent on non grant activity. Another grantee reported that documentation supporting \$10,031 of overtime charged to a Division grant was destroyed by water. We referred this matter to Division officials for follow up. In addition, at the seven grantees we visited, we found inaccuracies in the reporting of 34 of 110 cases involving motor vehicle theft. For example, 23 cases were missing conviction documentation to support reported performance and 11 cases were portrayed as motor vehicle thefts when the cases also involved other charges and, therefore, should have been reported elsewhere in the grantee report.

In responding to these matters, Division officials commented that Office employees are grant managers and the Division's Office of Internal Audit and Compliance (Internal Audit) is primarily responsible for examining documentation in support of expenses. However, Internal Audit has conducted limited grantee auditing in recent years (seven grantees) and as of March 2012, the last one was October 2008 primarily because Internal Audit lacks resources and is directed to focus on other areas deemed to be higher priority. Also, Division officials reported that they are awaiting approval for revisions to a monitoring tool that is used when visiting grantees.

Recommendations

To the Division:

- 3. Remind grantees of need to properly document grant expenditures including payroll expenses for those employees who work part time on grants.
- 4. Train and require Office staff to verify source documents when they visit grantees to confirm expenses and verify performance.
- 5. Provide guidance to grantees regarding the correct reporting of cases that entail other crimes in addition to auto theft.

Expenditures by State Police

Staff and Resources for the ATU

Despite the growth in Fee revenue in recent years, we noted that the State Police has performed fewer investigations resulting in fewer arrests and fewer recoveries of stolen vehicles based on information contained in the State Police Annual Motor Vehicle Enforcement Reports for the four calendar years ending December 31, 2011. For example, over this period of time, ATU investigations declined 61 percent and arrests and vehicle recoveries both declined 64 percent. At the same time, we noted that the ATU has only staffed 14 of 20 authorized investigator staff positions and has not purchased any new equipment for the unit since 2008, though ATU staff informed us that some equipment currently available for surveillance and undercover work is obsolete and cannot be used during an investigation.

In addition, not all of the \$9.1 million of Fee revenue that State Police allocated to use for auto theft and insurance fraud detection each year is being used according to the allocation plan. In fiscal year 2010-2011, the State Police used \$1.2 million of Fee revenue for information technology consultant services and another \$150,000 for vehicles, computer equipment and office rent in support of the Governor's security detail even though these expenses were not in the approved allocation plan for Fee revenue. In addition, no documentation was provided to support changes to the allocation plan that would authorize these uses of Fee revenue.

In response to our preliminary findings, State Police officials stated that the Division of the Budget required State agencies to keep their expenditures flat due to the State's fiscal condition. In addition State Police officials informed us that while Investigators in the ATU have retired, been promoted or transferred, the State Police has not hired new troopers and, as a result, vacancies have remained unfilled. However, officials also added that two additional investigators were assigned to the ATU in October 2012 and that additional troopers had been hired and were in training. They added that surveillance equipment is available upon request in central supply for use by the ATU.

Recommendations

To the State Police:

- 6. Ensure that Fee revenue in the allocation plan is used for the stated purpose and any changes to the allocation plan and the reasons why are documented.
- 7. Ensure that the staffing and equipment resource needs of the ATU are identified and met consistent with Fee revenues that are available and authorized to spend.

Audit Scope and Methodology

We audited whether the Department has collected, accounted for and distributed all Fee revenue due to the State and whether the Division and the State Police have ensured that such revenue was spent appropriately. Our audit covers the period April 1, 2008 through March 31, 2012.

To accomplish our objective at the Department, we reviewed laws, interviewed Department officials and reviewed records related to the collection of the Fee. We also selected a judgmental sample of deposits based on amount and date and reviewed the documentation supporting the deposit and that the Fee revenue was deposited into the proper bank accounts. We also reviewed the documentation to support other activities related to the collection and oversight of the Fee, including annual reports and monthly reports submitted by insurance companies, correspondence with insurance companies, and reports and analyses completed by the Department.

At the Division, we reviewed laws, interviewed Division officials and reviewed documentation related to the overall Program and to individual grants. We selected a judgmental sample of seven grantees; based on the amount of money received, number of grants awarded during our audit period and the type of grantee (law enforcement agency or district attorney's office). We visited those seven grantees, where we reviewed records supporting grant related expenditures and reported performance measures, including payroll records and overtime slips, invoices, travel vouchers, and case files.

At the State Police, we reviewed laws, and interviewed State Police officials. We reviewed documentation related to Fee expenditures, verified equipment purchases and reviewed case files. We also met with Investigators at the five of the six ATU locations. We reviewed documentation supporting the allocation plan and actual expenditures of the \$9.1 million in Fee revenue directed to motor vehicle theft and motor vehicle insurance fraud reduction.

We conducted our performance audit in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives. We believe that the evidence obtained provides a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives.

In addition to being the State Auditor, the Comptroller performs certain other constitutionally and statutorily mandated duties as the chief fiscal officer of New York State. These include operating the State's accounting system; preparing the State's financial statements; and approving State contracts, refunds, and other payments. In addition, the Comptroller appoints members to certain boards, commissions and public authorities, some of whom have minority voting rights. These duties may be considered management functions for purposes of evaluating organizational independence under generally accepted government auditing standards. In our opinion, these functions do not affect our ability to conduct independent audits of program performance.

Authority

This audit was performed pursuant to the State Comptroller's authority as set forth in Article V, Section 1, of the State Constitution and Article II, Section 8, of the State Finance Law.

Reporting Requirements

A draft copy of this report was provided to officials at all three agencies for their review and comment. The Division and State Police generally agreed with our recommendations and indicated steps they have taken or will take to implement them. Department officials disagreed with our findings and recommendations. The three agency responses were considered in preparing this final report and are attached in their entirety to this report. In addition, we have included State Comptroller's Comments at the end of this report to address statements made in the Department's response.

Within 90 days of the final release of this report, as required by Section 170 of the Executive Law, the Superintendent of the Division of State Police, the Commissioner of the Division of Criminal Justice Services and the Superintendent of the Department of Financial Services shall each report to the Governor, the State Comptroller, and the leaders of the Legislature and fiscal committees, advising what steps were taken to implement the recommendations contained herein, and where recommendations were not implemented, the reasons why.

Contributors to This Report

Carmen Maldonado, Audit Director
Steve Goss, Audit Manager
Jennifer Paperman, Audit Supervisor
Raymond Barnes, Examiner-in-Charge
Kathleen Hotaling, Examiner-in-Charge
Michele Turmel, Examiner-in-Charge
Daniel Bortas, Staff Examiner
Bruce Brimmer, Staff Examiner
Peter Carroll, Staff Examiner
Jeffrey Dormond, Staff Examiner
Robert Horn, Staff Examiner
Samantha McBee, Staff Examiner
Dylan Spring, Student Intern

Division of State Government Accountability

Andrew A. SanFilippo, Executive Deputy Comptroller 518-474-4593, asanfilippo@osc.state.ny.us

Elliot Pagliaccio, Deputy Comptroller 518-473-3596, epagliaccio@osc.state.ny.us

Jerry Barber, Assistant Comptroller 518-473-0334, jbarber@osc.state.ny.us

Vision

A team of accountability experts respected for providing information that decision makers value.

Mission

To improve government operations by conducting independent audits, reviews and evaluations of New York State and New York City taxpayer financed programs.

Agency Comments - Department of Financial Services



Andrew M. Cuomo Governor Benjamin M. Lawsky Superintendent

April 26, 2013

Ms. Carmen Maldonado Audit Director Office of the State Comptroller 110 State Street, 11th Floor Albany, New York 12236

Re:

Audit Report 2012-S-2

Motor Vehicle Law Enforcement Fee ("MVLEF" or "Fee")

Dear Ms. Maldonado:

I write on behalf of the Department of Financial Services ("DFS" or the "Department") in response to the two audit findings ("AF"s) concerning DFS that the Office of the State Comptroller ("OSC") sets forth in the above-referenced audit report dated March 27, 2013 ("Report"). Each AF is quoted below and followed by the Department's response to it. For the reasons set forth below, the Department believes that neither AF should be included in the final Report.

1. Additional Test for Verification of Fees

AF 1:

Perform additional analytical tests such as the one discussed in the report to determine whether insurance companies are correctly identifying, reporting and submitting Fee revenue. Follow up by requiring appropriate documentation to support any explanation provided for exceptions that have been noted.

DFS Response:

The "analytical test" that the Report recommends DFS conduct is the comparison of an insurer's annual Fee revenue to the company's prior year annual Fee revenue. OSC suggests that the Department add such testing to its current practice of comparing selected insurer monthly Fee revenue reports to the insurers' annual Fee revenue report.

DFS believes that running the proposed test as a supplemental measure might aid in the monitoring, reporting and collecting of Fees. However, adding this test is of limited utility because its results are not reliably indicative of insurer wrongdoing.

*
Comment
1

(212) 709-3863 | ONE STATE STREET, NEW YORK, NY 10004 | WWW.DFS.NY.GOV

* See State Comptroller's Comments, page 20.

There are many reasons for a fluctuation in the number of cars registered from one year to the next and thus in the quantity of Fees collected year over year. An insurance company may transfer a book of business to a different company or may decide to run off existing business. A decline in the number of an insurer's registered vehicles noted by OSC in the Report was due to the company's implementation of a withdrawal plan approved by the Department. Each of these events would cause a decline in the number of cars registered in the year following the event, but none of the events would be attributable to an insurer's failure to collect or remit Fees.

The Department's current process of comparing monthly to annual Fee reports is effective and efficient, but if the OSC insists on the additional step of comparing annual Fee submissions year over year, then the Department is willing to do so. In addition, the Department will implement procedures to require appropriate documentation from insurers to support insurer explanations or exceptions.

2. Correlation Between Fees and Insurance Losses Avoided

AF 2:

Work with insurance companies to ascertain the changes in loss experience for auto thefts and insurance fraud that are attributable to the administration of the Fee.

DFS Response:

This finding rests on the assumption that declines in loss experience can reliably be attributed to a particular causal factor, such as Fees collected, or combination of factors. Yet the Department is unaware of a way to demonstrate a traceable causal correlation between Fee dollars spent and insurance losses avoided, nor has OSC suggested one. Without such a causal connection, neither the Department nor insurers can precisely gauge — in quantitative terms — the Fees' direct impact on insurance rates.

Comment 2

As explained in the Report, the Fees are deposited into a fund and disbursed in the form of grants to the State Police Auto Theft Unit, district attorney offices, police departments, and other law enforcement agencies. When an insurance company observes a reduction in theft and fraud activity in its loss experience, the insurer cannot directly attribute, dollar for dollar, the drop in fraud or theft to the grants that were awarded to law enforcement agencies.

However, despite the inability to establish a direct causal connection between better loss experience and awarded grants, the Department ensures that insurance rates take into account reduction in insurance fraud and vehicle theft activity, and therefore complies with the Insurance Law.

The statute that governs collection of the Fee is New York Insurance Law § 2348. In relevant part, § 2348 provides: "[i]n the review and approval of rate filings...the superintendent shall take steps appropriate to ensure that the rates of each insurer

2

^{*} See State Comptroller's Comments, page 20.

reflect the insurer's savings resulting from reduced theft and fraud" produced by Fee supported programs.

Contrary to OSC's implication, the Department does not need to establish conclusively that expenditure of Fees results in reduced loss experience from fraud and theft. Taking very seriously its obligation to implement § 2348, DFS employs available resources to plug the information gap. Grants awarded to combat auto theft and insurance fraud affect general loss trends among insurance carriers. And the Department carefully examines several independent data sources to confirm that requested rate changes are in line with those documented trends. In this regard, the Department performs an independent actuarial analysis for each insurer's rate application. In addition, the Department uses several sources of indirect evidence to estimate the Fund's impact on rate setting. Such verification enables the Department "to ensure that the rates of each insurer reflect the insurer's savings resulting from reduced theft and fraud," and thereby fulfills the statutory mandate by protecting consumers from unjustified and excessive rate increases.

*
Comment
2

For example, an insurance company's loss data for comprehensive perils coverage may indicate an increase or decrease in auto theft.¹ Similarly, an insurer's loss data for personal injury coverage (e.g., a demonstrable rise or fall in frequency of medical claim filings) may indicate an increase or decrease in fraudulent activity. But examination of the insurers' loss indicators constitutes only one element of the Department's rate setting analysis.

After the Department examines an insurer's reported claims experience, it then cross checks that submission against independent trending data. That industry-wide baseline information provides a comparative tool with which DFS can better contextualize and evaluate a particular rate request.

In circumstances where a carrier's reported claims experience differs significantly from independent trending data, the Department has required carriers to modify their rate requests in favor of consumers. Thus, in the first half of 2012, there were 81 rate filings that the Department approved or acknowledged. In 10 of those 81 filings (approximately 12%), the Department granted lower rate increases than were requested because the carriers' factual support was not in keeping with prevailing loss trends. As a result, the Department took appropriate steps in the interest of consumer protection.

Not only is it unnecessary for the Department to show that expenditure of Fees directly causes reduced loss experience from fraud and theft in order to fulfill its statutory mandate, but also it would be impossible for anyone to prove conclusively that changes in loss experience for auto thefts and insurance fraud are attributable to Fee revenue. There are many reasons that loss experience for theft and fraud might decline. There could be a trend in New York of less auto theft and insurance fraud for economic or sociological reasons, unrelated to law enforcement. A downward trend could be attributable to increased efforts by insurers' special investigations units. The trend also

3

In fact, loss data that DFS has received from carriers over time indicate a drop in car theft.

^{*} See State Comptroller's Comments, page 20.

could result from the expenditure of Fees, or it could result from some combination of factors. The Department is not aware of any method to determine which factor or factors are responsible for creating a downward loss trend, or what quantum of loss is attributable to each of the various possible trends. Making such a determination, therefore, should not be considered an "appropriate step" that the Department is required to take to comply with § 2348.

In implementing § 2348's directive, the Department is mindful to make effective use of relevant, available data. The OSC's recommendation to "work with insurers" is not a viable solution because, like DFS, insurers do not have the data necessary to establish a correlation between Fund dollars and insurance losses avoided. DFS is, however, open to any specific, feasible solutions OSC may suggest that would allow for the Department to calculate any direct correlation.

Comment 2

3. Conclusion

For the foregoing reasons, although DFS is willing to accept the suggestions made by OSC in AF 1, neither AF should be included in the final Report.

Very truly yours,

Lawrence Montle

Director of Internal Audit

cc: Daniel S. Alter Robert H. Easton

Jean Marie Cho

4

Agency Comments - Division of Criminal Justice Services



STATE OF NEW YORK DIVISION OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE SERVICES Alfred E. Smith Office Building 80 South Swan Street Albany, New York 12210 http://criminaljustice.ny.gov

April 24, 2013

Carmen Maldonado Audit Director Office of the State Comptroller Division of State Government Accountability 123 William Street - 21st Floor New York, NY 10038

Dear Ms. Maldonado:

Thank you for the opportunity to respond to the findings and recommendations included in your Draft Audit Report covering the results of your review of the Division of Criminal Justice Services (Division) administration over the Motor Vehicle Theft and Insurance Fund Prevention Demonstration Program.

For ease of review, listed below is the OSC draft recommendation followed by the Division's response.

 Remind grantees of need to properly document grant expenditures including payroll expenses for those employees who work part-time on grants.

The Division is developing a webinar to provide general training to all grantees covering the need to properly document grant expenditures. The training will also include examples of the types of documentation needed to appropriately support payroll expenses. In addition, all grantees will be encouraged to view this webinar each time a new contract is executed.

Train and require office staff to verify source documents when they visit grantees to confirm expenses and verify performance.

The Division's Office of Program Development and Funding completed revisions to its grantee monitoring and site visit checklist and reviewed the updated checklist with staff in October 2012. The updated checklist includes steps that require office staff to verify the appropriateness of source documents that are used to support personal service costs and reported performance. All OPDF staff will be trained in the use of the checklist and the appropriateness of source documents.

An Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action Employer

3. Provide guidance to grantees regarding the correct reporting of cases that entail other crimes in addition to auto theft.

The Special Conditions section for the Motor Vehicle Theft and Motor Vehicle Insurance Fraud Prevention Program (MVTIF) grants has been modified to more clearly reinforce that only eligible activities outlined in the Statewide Plans of Operation can be supported with motor vehicle funds. In addition, the Division included additional performance measures and reporting requirement for MVTIF contracts commencing January 1, 2013. These additional performance measures and reporting requirements will facilitate grantee reporting of cases that entail other crimes in addition to motor vehicle theft (e.g. criminal mischief, auto stripping) that were not being reported or were reported incorrectly.

Please contact Bob Wright at 518-485-5759 if you have any questions.

Very truly yours,

Michael C. Green

Executive Deputy Commissioner

cc: M. Bonacquist

A. Strano

B. Wright

Agency Comments - Division of State Police



NEW YORK STATE POLICE DIVISION HEADQUARTERS 1220 WASHINGTON AVENUE ALBANY, NEW YORK 12226-2252

JOSEPH A. D'AMICO SUPERINTENDENT

April 29, 2013

Ms. Carmen L. Maldonado Audit Director Office of the State Comptroller Division of State Government Accountability 123 William Street, 21st Floor New York, New York 10038

Dear Ms. Maldonado:

This letter will server as the response of the Division of State Police (the "Division") to the draft *Collection and Use of Motor Vehicle Law Enforcement Fee Report 2012-S-2*, March 2013 (the "Report").

With respect to the specific recommendations to the Division of State Police, the Division offers the following:

Recommendation # 6: Ensure that Fee revenue in the allocation plan is used for the stated purpose and any changes to the allocation plan are documented.

The Division will take steps to ensure that any changes to the allocation plan are properly documented.

Recommendation #7: Ensure that the staffing and equipment resource needs of the ATU are identified and met consistent with Fee revenues that are available and authorized to spend.

Since 2008, any Auto Theft Unit ("ATU") staffing vacancies that have not been filled are due to a higher than expected attrition rate and an unprecedented closure of Academy classes. From 2008 to 2011, there were no State Police Academy Classes. The absence of Academy graduates during that four-year gap was aggravated by attrition rates higher than forecasted. Approximately one-third of the State Police membership were eligible to retire and more retired than expected.

Nonetheless, Investigators from the Special Investigations Unit (housed in the same office space with ATU investigators statewide), have fulfilled the responsibilities of retired or transferred ATU members. Consequently, since 2008, the State Police has answered every law enforcement agencies' request for assistance with auto theft related matters. Additionally, the

State Police expects to gradually restore staffing levels to the ATU, among other details, as two 2012 Academy classes are expected to graduate and enter the field by May 2013. Multiple Academy classes are expected to commence in fiscal year 2013. In fact, since the audit was completed, two (2) additional Investigators have been assigned to the ATU in White Plains, bringing the current statewide complement up to sixteen (16).

Nonetheless, Investigators from the Special Investigations Unit (housed in the same office space with ATU investigators statewide), have fulfilled the responsibilities of retired or transferred ATU members. Consequently, since 2008, the State Police has answered every law enforcement agencies' request for assistance with auto theft related matters. Additionally, the State Police expects to gradually restore staffing levels to the ATU, among other details, as two 2012 Academy classes are expected to graduate and enter the field by May 2013. Multiple Academy classes are expected to commence in fiscal year 2013. In fact, since the audit was completed, two (2) additional Investigators have been assigned to the ATU in White Plains, bringing the current statewide complement up to sixteen (16).

Regarding equipment, the Division has a mechanism by which obsolete equipment is removed from inventory and recycled or discarded. While the equipment observed during the audit is somewhat dated and not "state-of-the-art", it is functional and useful in achieving the mission of the ATU. Additionally, any equipment observed in an ATU office on a given day does not represent all of the equipment available. This equipment is part of a statewide electronics equipment "library" maintained in Albany by the New York State Police Electronic Surveillance Unit. The full array of equipment is available, upon request, for use by any State Police unit or another law enforcement agency in New York State.

Finally, I thank you and your auditors for their professionalism throughout the course of this audit.

State Comptroller's Comments

As the Department's response points out, the test might aid in the monitoring, reporting
and collecting of Fees. That is precisely why we recommended it. We are not insistent
on the implementation of our recommendation. While we believe it is worthwhile,
management has the ultimate responsibility to determine what recommendations will be
implemented and the reasons why and why not.

We also acknowledge that there are many reasons for a fluctuation in the number of cars registered from year to year and thus in the quantity of Fees collected. Our point is that documentation should be provided supporting an analysis of the fluctuations where warranted. We are pleased that the Department will implement procedures to require appropriate documentation.

2. Based on the agency response to the draft report, we have deleted from the final report our findings and related recommendation number 2 that pertained to the correlation between the Fee and the insurance losses avoided.